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	Apologies
	Andrew Boer, Professor Pam Cox, Dr Emily Jones, Professor Theodore Konstadinides, Dr Chris Main, Dr Clotilde Pégorier, Marcin Rudy, Jots Sehmbi

	
	

	Secretary
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	In attendance
	Professor Leanne Andrews, Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Emma Hardy, Lucy Johnson, Andrew Keeble, Fraser Keir, Dr Annecy Lax, Sara Limerick, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Chris Oldham, Professor Susan Oliver, Professor David O’Mahony, Alex Seabrook, Dr Lisa Smith, Emma Stock
For item 6: Mandy Chetham
For item 9: Daniel Fox
For item 11: Claire Nixon
For item 13: Kit Lindsley

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of the academic staff holding posts allocated to the School of Health & Social Care and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Victoria Joffe be re-appointed, following a first term of office 1/12/20 – 31/12/22, as Dean of the School of Health & Social Care, for the following period:

1/1/23 – 31/12/25 
	273/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, paragraph 15, and to enable the process of recruitment to the role of Faculty Dean Research (Arts and Humanities) to be completed, Professor Stavroula Karapapa be appointed as Acting Faculty Dean Research for the Faculty of Arts and Humanities for the following period:

1/1/23 – 23/4/23 
	274/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A call for nominations will be issued this week to Senate members of the Faculty of Arts and Humanities to serve on the Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee.  Those eligible were encouraged to consider standing.  
	275/22

	
	
	

	OVERVIEW OF THE POWERS AND OPERATION OF THE SENATE AND THE SENATE AGENDA GROUP (S/22/56)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	276/22

	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 29 JUNE 2022 (S/22/57)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 29 June 2022.
	277/22

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	278/22

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	279/22

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/22/58)
	

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Government
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of the Academic Staff holding posts allocated to the Department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Faten Ghosn be appointed as Head of the Department of Government for the following period:

1/1/23 – 31/7/25
	280/22

	
	

	Senate Election Results
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 17, the following members of academic staff were elected to serve as members of Senate for the period 2022-23 to 2025-26:

Dr Hannah Gibson

Dr Laurie James-Hawkins

Dr Raynee Gutting

Dr Ruth Lowry
	281/22

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following the resignation of an elected member of Senate with effect from 1 January 2023, and in accordance with Ordinance 18, Dr Georgi Grahovski has been elected to serve as a member of Senate for the following period:

1/1/23 – 31/7/26
	282/22

	
	

	Appointment of Appeals Officer
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Barry Pryer has been appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/1/23 – 30/9/23
	283/22

	
	

	Appointment of the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, and endorsement of Senate by e-mail circulation, Council has approved the appointment of Professor Shane Martin as Dean PGRE for the following period:

1/1/23 – 31/12/25
	284/22

	
	

	Changes to a department name and title for a Head of Department
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following the endorsement of Senate by e-mail circulation, Council has approved a change to the department name for the School of Law and an associated change in the title of the Head of Department with effect from 1 August 2022 as follows:

· To use the title of Dean for the Head of the School of Law

· To change the title of the ‘School of Law’ to ‘Essex Law School’ for all purposes.
	285/22

	
	

	Senate Noted
	As a result of these changes, amendments have been made to Ordinance 25 as set out in in Senate paper S/22/58 Appendix A.
	286/22

	
	

	Amendments to the Code of Student Conduct
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following a review of the Code of Student Conduct in light of the UUK personal data guidelines concerning sharing personal data when managing harassment complaints, the Chair of Senate approved, on behalf of Senate, some minor changes to the Code of Student Conduct to enable the University to align its working practices with the published guidance for AY 2022-23.  The changes, to paragraphs 6.15 and 8.24 are as set out in Senate paper S/22/58.
	287/22

	
	

	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Changes to our Rules of Assessment have been approved by the Chair of Senate on behalf of Senate to ensure timely implementation and publication to students.  A full summary is provided in Senate paper S/22/58 Appendix B.  
	288/22

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/22/59)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	289/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An update was provided on the outcome of a joint initiative of the University and the Essex Students’ Union leading to an extensive package of support being provided to support students through the cost of living crisis.  A range of communications had already advertised the support, including a joint blog from the PVC Education and the President of the SU and further communications were planned throughout the term and academic year.  The SU was working in very close partnership with the University and using a variety of communication channels, including social media platforms such as Instagram and TikTok, to get messages out to students.  Opportunities to develop content for the SU webpages linking through to relevant University webpages would also be explored.  Senate welcomed the level of support and noted the importance of using a wide range of channels to support the communications campaign.
	290/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The arrangements that are in place to support students’ wellbeing in cases where explicit consent has not already been provided by the student through the online registration process and there are serious concerns about a student’s safety or mental health.  Senate noted that the vast majority of students provide consent, but where this is not the case and circumstances of serious concern arise, an assessment of risk is undertaken, working with the student, to determine whether, in order to protect the student’s wellbeing, it would be in their interests to contact a family member or appropriate third party, and who this should be.  
	291/22

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update on the Industrial Action ballots and next steps.  Following the announcement of the results, UCU was undertaking a consultative process with their branch representatives and membership, with confirmation of the approach to industrial action to follow a meeting of the UCU Higher Education Committee scheduled for 3rd November.
	292/22

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS UPDATE 2022-23 ENTRY (S/22/60)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	An update on the University’s admissions and enrolment position for 2022-23 entry covering the latest data on UG, PGT and PGR admissions and enrolment.
	293/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC’s report on the overall admissions position picture for October 2022.  The DVC highlighted some recovery in the UK undergraduate market, but noted a number of specific  challenges. 
	294/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following detailed modelling and analysis, the undergraduate minimum entry levels accepted in confirmation and clearing were closely monitored and any specific decision to increase levels and been made in consultation with departments.  Following consultation with Heads of Department, published offer levels for October 2023 have been raised for the majority of departments and a similar approach to that of 2022 will be taken in confirmation and Clearing levels in summer 2023.
	295/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	PGT recruitment had been strong, with a number of areas of high growth resulting in the need to close courses early and decline applications.  Work would continue with Heads of Departments that have courses with January starts so that demand is managed appropriately.
	296/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported on positive early signs for October 2023 recruitment, following the first deadline in the 2022-23 admissions cycle and provided Senate with an update on Open Days.
	297/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked all colleagues involved in recruitment, both in academic departments and professional services teams, Essex Pathways and those departments who had taken numbers in addition to their planned METs. 
	298/22

	
	
	

	FINANCE UPDATE (VERBAL UPDATE)


	

	Received
	A verbal update from the Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insights on the University’s financial position.
	299/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Council has set an annual cash surplus target of 5.5% to sustain the University’s mission. In AY2021-22, a cash surplus of 4.9% of income had been achieved against a minimum target of 3% that was put in place by Council for this year, as part of the University’s four-year COVID financial recovery plan. A very tight job recruitment market and significant delays in the availability of goods as a result of supply chain constraints, meant that many budgets were underspent, contributing to our financial performance exceeding budget. 
	300/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following stronger performance in our international student recruitment than expected when the AY2022-23 budget was set in April, we have been able to move quickly to release resource.   This has resulted in a decision to release a significant number of gated academic posts, together with additional professional services and technician posts in academic departments and in central professional services sections. Policy and Resources Committee has also reinstated USG strategic funds and support for the Deans of Partnerships, Education and Research for AY 2022-23, and released some additional funds to the Students’ Union.  
	301/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In additional to restricting the increase in rent for all University owned and managed accommodation to below the cost of inflation for AY 2022-23 (amounting to £1.3m), through joint working with the Students’ Union, Policy and Resources Committee of Council has approved an additional amount of £1.8m to help students in hardship as a consequence of the cost of living crisis, set out in detail in the VC’s Report to Senate.  
	302/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As well as Policy and Resources Committee of Council confirming USG’s recommendation that the University should become an accredited Living Wage employer, it also approved USG’s additional recommendation that the payment date of the current Living Wage annual uplift should be accelerated by 7 months to benefit staff in receipt of the Living Wage.   The outcome of a joint working group with our campus trade unions, looking at the cost of living challenge for staff, will be considered by Council on 28 November.  The PVC Research is leading discussions on how the additional Quality Research (QR) funding from a good REF 2021 outcome will be allocated.
	303/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	There are many uncertainties that may impact on the University’s financial position.  However, the University is now able to restart our capital investment programme, much of it paused during the pandemic, as well as investment in energy conservation measures and invest in our academic and professional services staff in a context of the University delivering a cash surplus of 5.5%.
	304/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insights thanked colleagues for their support in the careful management of budgets during the pandemic.  He acknowledged that many non-pay budgets are not back to pre-pandemic levels and confirmed that resources will be released when this is affordable. The VC expressed his thanks on behalf of Senate to the Finance, Planning and Data Insights Team and the work of the whole University in navigating the challenges of the pandemic and maintaining the University’s financial sustainability.
	305/22

	
	
	

	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2022 RESULTS AND ACTION PLAN [KPI-04](S/22/61)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper providing an overview of our recent NSS performance at the institution and subject level, an analysis of free text comments, and an institutional student satisfaction action plan.
	306/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A strong improvement in the level of overall student satisfaction together with an increase in satisfaction in each of the sections.  The majority of departments improved their performance.  Good results were noted in a number of departments, in particular East15, Edge Hotel School and Economics, with Essex Business School as the most improved department.  The PVCE thanked all colleagues for their work on improving student satisfaction.  
	307/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Despite this improving picture, the University’s overall performance continues to fall short of the institutional target.  Senate noted that the results were drawn from a cohort of students who had been severely impacted by the pandemic and by strike action, and that with a full return to our campuses, there was an opportunity for further improvements.  Senate noted the actions contained in the Institutional Student Satisfaction Action Plan under the themes of consistency of performance, teaching delivery, assessment and feedback, learning community, student voice, student communications and enquiry management, and satisfaction gaps.  The PVCE drew Senate’s attention in particular to the priorities under teaching delivery which is a shared priority with the SU.
	308/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVCE reminded Senate members of the institutional commitment to anytime feedback from students on their experience, and proactively seeking feedback on every module before the midpoint of term.  The PVCE reported that additional funding is also being released to departments from the Education Strategic Fund to support learning community projects in departments.  
	309/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVCE provided an update on the forthcoming changes to the NSS questions.  She advised Senate not to be too focused on the questions as irrespective of any changes to the survey, our commitment to improving student satisfaction remains a key priority.  
	310/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate’s student members confirmed their support for the Institutional Action Plan, the priority areas that had been identified, and looked forward to working in partnership with the University on progressing actions.  Senate endorsed the Institutional Action Plan and thanked colleagues involved in putting the Action Plan together in readiness for the start of the academic year.
	311/22

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON GRADUATE OUTCOMES KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS (KPI-05 and KPI-06c) AND ACTION PLAN (S/22/62)

	

	Received
	A report providing an overview of the 2022 Graduate Outcomes performance, at institutional, subject and departmental level and a summary of actions to support improvements in the outcomes achieved by our graduates. 
	312/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An improvement in the percentage of students in graduate level work or further study, and a rise in the University’s Graduate Prospects Ranking, with strong performances in a number of subjects, in particular Criminology and Sports Science.  Senate also noted progress in eliminating some of the equality gaps in employment outcomes.  Despite this improving picture, the University’s overall performance continues to fall short of the institutional target and whilst we should be encouraged by the progress that has been made, it is not where we want to be.  
	313/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The data was drawn from the students who graduated in 2020, during the height of the pandemic, and the actions that are currently underway to enhance graduate outcomes  including refinement to the support for students through their student lifecycle, a data informed approach to targeted support, including  through embedded delivery in departments, supported by new Career Registration activity, identification of Priority Students and Extracted Employability.  These had been discussed in detail at the Senior Staff Conference and represent a very exciting opportunity for a step change in the way we support the employability of our students.
	314/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following the increase in international recruitment, additional investment has been made in supporting international students with their employability, and work is underway.  Student members confirmed that the SU would be keen to work in partnership with the University on work in this area. 
	315/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed the actions that were planned, and that ongoing progress would continue to be reported through the Education Committee Report to Senate.  
	316/22

	
	
	

	TIMES AND SUNDAY TIMES GOOD UNIVERSITY GUIDE (TGUG) 2023 RESULTS [KPI-01] (S/22/63)


	

	Received
	A report on the outcome and analysis of the Times and Sunday Times Good University Guide (TGUG) 2023, published on 16 September 2022.
	317/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The methodology for compiling the TGUG 2023 is based on nine performance measures. Of these, six are linked to student experience and student outcomes: three measures based on NSS 2022 data (teaching quality, student experience, combined student satisfaction), graduate outcomes (class of 2020), Firsts/2:1s (good degrees, class of 2021) and student completion (UG entry cohort 2020). One measure is linked to research quality (REF 2021). The remaining two elements are student-staff ratios (academic year 2020-21) and average entry tariff (UG entry cohort 2020). 


	318/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s current ranking of 54th in the TGUG is a disappointing result, however, the University improved its ranking on six of the nine performance measures: teaching quality, student experience, combined student satisfaction, graduate prospects, Firsts/2:1s and completion rate. While the University has improved on these measures and this indicates a first phase of post-pandemic recovery in student satisfaction, the current level of performance does not yet reflect our aspirations and significant further work is underway to continue this upward trajectory. 
	319/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Research Quality measure has been updated to reflect the recent REF 2021 results release and is expected to remain static until the next REF submission.  It had been expected to fall as part of the University’s strategy to focus the REF submission on increasing research power to build the research base of the University.  The SSR measure continues to be a priority and plans are already in place to meet the institutional target.  The ranking had been affected by higher-than-expected student numbers in AY2020-21 and despite additional resource being released, posts were not able to be filled quickly enough.  The services/facilities spend measure, on which Essex has consistently performed very strongly and had expected to have been ranked first in the country, has been removed from the table.
	320/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Despite the fall in ranking, improvements in the education measures were welcome and that these improvements had been reflected in a significant increase in ranking in the Guardian League Table in the past two years.  Further discussion of performance and an assessment of how we address the challenges in achieving our strategic plan objectives will be considered at the Council Away Day.
	321/22

	
	
	

	OPPORTUNITIES FOR STUDENT INTERNATIONAL EXPERIENCES (S/22/64)


	

	Received
	An assurance report on continuing opportunities for students to have international experiences during their period of study at Essex, requested by the Senate Agenda Group in the context of recent challenges caused by Brexit and the pandemic.  
	322/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The range of opportunities currently available to students including credit bearing and non-credit bearing options, full-year study abroad, short-term international programmes, international work placements, joint doctorates, and opportunities available through our partnership with YUFE and YERUN, including the option to study modules from partner universities remotely.  Some of these opportunities are supported through the Government’s new Turing scheme, where the University has been very successful in bidding for funding.  There have been some enquiries about study abroad for a term as part of a three-year course, and departments were encouraged to consider this when reviewing their curriculum.  It was noted this would also support our partnership with YUFE.  
	323/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the educational value of an international experience in supporting student success through building confidence, resilience, skills and knowledge, and noted that students from particular backgrounds can find study abroad difficult to access.  To support access, departments were encouraged to consider what experiences they could offer that would attract Turing funding, including short international opportunities, and in particular ensuring these are a minimum of four weeks in order to meet the current criteria for funding.  Senate also noted plans in development in the Department of Language and Linguistics to build student confidence in taking up international opportunities through the provision of short summer European language courses.
	324/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The importance of promoting the opportunities that are available to raise student awareness and increase engagement, including showcasing our students’ experiences.  Senate discussed the support that the SU can play through promoting opportunities through their social media channels, and electronic screens.  The Dean of Partnerships reported that the Partnerships Sub-Strategy was now at its implementation stage and confirmed that she would progress those objectives relating to student international experiences in partnership with the Students’ Union.
	325/22

	
	 
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed the ongoing work to develop opportunities and plans to increase the numbers of students who have an opportunity for an international experience and asked for an update on progress through the Education Report to Senate in November 2023.
	326/22

	
	
	

	DEGREE OUTCOMES STATEMENT (S/22/65)

	

	Received
	A paper providing a briefing on the UUK degree classification statement published in July 2022, the University’s response to this statement, and a draft revised Degree Outcomes Statement for endorsement for recommendation to Council for approval and publication.
	327/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University has been publishing an annual Degree Outcomes statement since December 2020, providing details of our students’ success in UG study, and reporting on our processes for ensuring that those outcomes are fair, transparent, and reliable.  During the pandemic, many universities were reporting an increase in the proportion of good degrees leading to some concerns about grade inflation.  In July 2022, UUK committed its members to returning to pre-pandemic levels of good degrees by 2023 and asked that this commitment be included in each university’s Degree Outcome Statement published this year. In our draft statement we report that we expect the proportion of 1st and 2:1 degrees will reduce as the effects of actions taken during the pandemic decline but we have not felt able to commit to any given level of good degrees as this would potentially require putting a cap on our students’ achievement, which in the context of our commitment to supporting every student from every background to succeed, it would not be appropriate to do.
	328/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVCE reported to Senate that data now available from Summer 2022 show that good degree performance overall has decreased by a little under 6% to 81.3% and the ethnicity award gap has widened slightly from 5% to 6%, but remains below the pre-pandemic levels.  Senate noted that proportions of good degrees would continue to be monitored institutionally and at the level of departments and courses to ensure that any unexpected proportions are explicable and appropriate.  
	329/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate fully endorsed the approach set out in the paper, noting the rigorous approach that is in place to maintain our academic standards and ensure outcomes are fair and transparent.
	330/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The Degree Outcomes Statement October 2022, as set out in Senate paper S/22/65 Appendix 1.
	331/22

	
	
	

	DRAFT LIBRARY AND TECHNOLOGY SUPPORTING STRATEGIES (S/22/66)


	

	Received


	The draft Library and Technology Supporting Strategies for endorsement and recommendation to Council.
	332/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The consultation and development work that had been undertaken following Senate’s consideration of earlier drafts at its 29 June 2022 meeting, the vision and the key priority areas of each Supporting Strategy, underpinned by objectives and a more detailed action plan,  and the focus on a people-centred approach to information, technology and the creation and discoverability of knowledge.
	333/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the plans for cloud services, the opportunities for greater efficiency and flexibility, and the resulting benefits for resilience and sustainability.  Senate thanked the Chief Digital Officer and Director of Library and Cultural Services and their teams for their leadership on the development of the Supporting Strategies. 
	334/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The draft Library and Technology Supporting Strategies as set out in Senate paper S/22/66.
	335/22

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFF: SUMMARY OF PERMANENCY AND PROMOTION DECISIONS 2017-18 TO 2021-22 (S/22/67)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The annual summary report on the work of Academic Staffing Committee in connection with permanency and promotion decisions.
	336/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The detailed analysis provided in the paper and observations and suggestions for follow-up actions. Success rates for permanency remain high suggesting that the Pathway to Permanency process is continuing to work well in providing support and opportunities to all academic staff to demonstrate that they have met the standards required.  The time taken from permanency to promotion has also shortened.  In relation to the data, the DVC reported that where data are available for gender and ethnicity there are no causes for concern.  Data on disability and sexual orientation are limited but do not suggest that applicants identifying as disabled, lesbian, gay or bisexual are less successful.
	337/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Promotion success rates were slightly lower but were based on a shorter period, following adjustments made to timescales to support staff during the pandemic.  Promotion outcomes for Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic staff would be followed up as part of the Race Equality Charter work. The DVC confirmed that the as part of its work at its first meeting of the year to review and calibrate the application and interpretation of criteria, Academic Staffing Committee would also review these data, and consider points raised through the analysis.  Senate discussed the importance of increasing disclosure rates to enable a full analysis across all protected characteristics and work that is currently underway to improve this including understanding and addressing the barriers that are identified.  
	338/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted 
	The DVC updated Senate on work that is underway to build broader understanding about the work of Academic Staffing Committee, including who is involved, how decisions are made, and what makes a good case.  Senate noted that at Essex there are no quotas applied to promotions, enabling every applicant who demonstrates that they have met the criteria to be promoted.  It was important that colleagues received high quality advice and guidance, and ASC had previously held promotions workshops where colleagues could obtain support.  ASC Faculty members are nominated by Executive Deans, but to ensure such opportunities are widely available, work is also underway more broadly to develop an expression of interest process for anyone who would like to serve.
	339/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed the ongoing work to increase the availability of advice and guidance. The VC expressed thanks on behalf of Senate for the work of ASC members in the care and attention that they give to each case in applying the criteria fairly and consistently. 
	340/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The ongoing challenges and endorsed the following planned actions:
	341/22

	
	· Ongoing monitoring of equality trends within permanency applications, with particular reference to gender, ethnicity and the proportion of successful applications;

· Ongoing analysis of promotion outcomes by protected characteristic to be repeated annually as part of the Academic Staffing Committee process;

· Further work to be undertaken by Academic Staffing Committee to publicise the requirements for promotions generally, and particularly to Readership to potential applicants, as well as ongoing internal review of processes and approaches to supporting staff in making applications for promotion;

· Promotions outcomes for Black, Asian and minority ethnic groups to be included in the areas for actioning planning as part of work on the Race Equality Charter.  
	

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF THE SIZE AND SHAPE OF COUNCIL (S/22/68)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report comprising the final recommendations to emerge from the University-commissioned review of the size and shape of Council.
	342/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The work that had already been undertaken following the University-commissioned external review of Council effectiveness in 2019-20 which included a comparison of the size and shape of the University of Essex Council in comparison with other comparable universities, and the subsequent work undertaken as part of this more recent review.  Senate noted the range of options that had emerged from the review and that a key determining principle had been to sustain broadly the current ratio of external members to internal members in order to maintain the benefits of externality in a way that is appropriate for a self-governing autonomous institution.
	343/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The detail of the recommended proposal to reduce the size of Council, and to amend the selection process for internal members of Council to include a pre-nomination questionnaire to enable candidates to demonstrate that they hold no known or potential conflicts of interest that would preclude them from undertaking the role of governor and trustee, and to confirm their status as a ‘fit and proper person’.  Senate also noted an additional recommendation to designate the University Treasurer and Chair of Audit and Risk Management Committee as the Senior Independent Director.
	344/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary reported that its meeting on 31st October, Nominations Committee had requested (i) greater clarity in the supporting documentation about the arrangements for Pro-Chancellors who are external members of Council; (ii) a clear approach across all elected members in relation to service qualifying arrangements, and (iii) greater detail in relation to the OfS requirements in relation to the ‘fit and proper person’ test.
	345/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the role of Council in the University’s governance structures, and sought assurance on arrangements for the effective management of any conflicts of interest that arise in relation to internal members of Council, and plans to transition to the new arrangements.  Senate thanked the Registrar and Secretary and the Governance Team for their careful and detailed work on developing these recommendations.
	346/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The detail of the report, including the next steps described in Senate paper S/22/68 paragraphs 26 – 29, the additional requests made by Nominations Committee at its meeting on 31st October, and that Nominations Committee had been asked to endorse and recommend to Council:

i. that the seven existing vacancies and any further vacancies that may arise on Council continue to be held, pending the conclusion of this review and receipt of Privy Council approval of the changes to the University’s Statutes, and that, should the question of the size and shape of Council not be resolved at Council’s meeting in November 2022, consideration is given to whether recruitment to one or more of these vacancies should be made; 

ii. that, should, pending the conclusion of this review, additional vacancies arise which would mean that quoracy rules could not be followed, immediate action would be taken to recruit to fill the roles most recently vacated, while still carrying the seven existing vacancies; 

iii. the approval of Option E (reduce the size of Council to 19; introduce a requirement for all internal members to demonstrate that they are free of any known or potential conflicts of interest that might preclude them from performing the role of governor and trustee and that they meet test of being ‘fit and proper’ persons, prior to election or appointment as ex officio members, as the case may be, providing greater parity with the arrangements in place for the recruitment and selection of external members of Council; and that the Treasurer be designated Senior Independent Director); and

iv. proposed revisions to Nominations Committee’s terms of reference, reflecting the Committee’s new role in providing assurance to Council that each candidate in an internal member election to Council is free from any known or potential conflicts of interest that may preclude them from serving as a governor and trustee, and that their status a ‘fit and proper’ person, in line with the requirements of the Office for Students, has been confirmed; and

v. the proposed amendments to the University Charter and Statutes, presented in Senate paper S/22/68 Appendix A and Appendix B respectively, as well as the proposed amendments to the University Ordinances, presented in Appendix C. 
	347/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the proposed amendments to the University Ordinances set out in Senate paper S/22/68 Appendix C be approved.
	348/22

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)


	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council, Senate agreed that the report should draw Council’s attention to:

· Senate’s endorsement of the University’s approach to safeguarding the wellbeing of students in crisis through an appropriate and informed assessment of risk.
· The work that is underway to support international student employability supported by additional investment.  

· The benefits to students of having an international experience, and the potential to take greater advantage of Turing Funding and to increase the range of channels through which opportunities for international experiences are promoted.

· Senate’s full endorsement of the University’s Degree Outcomes Statement and its concern that the application of any form of cap to student outcomes would be contrary to our quality assurance processes and undermine our academic standards.  

· The importance of improving disclosure rates of staff to support the analysis of data to support the work of Academic Staffing Committee.
	349/22

	
	
	

	TEF UPDATE (S/22/69)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the scope, methodology, and timeline for TEF 2023, and an initial analysis of our metrics position.
	350/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The update on our planning and preparations for the provider and student submissions.  
	351/22

	
	
	

	Update report on the implementation of the Council agreed actions arising from the issues raised by two events (the cancellation of a Centre for Criminology seminar and arrangements for speaker invitations to a Holocaust Memorial Week event) (S/22/70)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the progress with implementing the Council agreed actions arising from the Reindorf Review, an update on actions that are outstanding in some workstreams and how these will continue to be managed and monitored.
	352/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The completed actions described in the paper and the arrangements to assure delivery of the outstanding actions.
	353/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The update report as set out in Senate paper S/22/70 and that the University website should be updated to reflect the current status of the Council-agreed actions.
	354/22

	
	
	

	TACKLING MISOGYNY, HARASSMENT, SEXISM, AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN POLICY AND DOMESTIC ABUSE POLICY (S/22/71)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The Tackling Misogyny, Harassment, Sexism, and Sexual Violence Against Women Policy, the Domestic Abuse Policy, and the Implementation Plan for Tackling Misogyny, Harassment, Sexism, and Sexual Violence Against Women, and Domestic Abuse Policies.
	355/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s approach to addressing sexual violence and harassment on our campuses, focusing on both prevention and responding to allegations and incidents where they occur. Mandatory training for all students has been introduced this year as part of the online registration process in addition to the in-person training delivered through the Residence Life team in all University accommodation and other training and guidance available, including through the SU. The University has worked with the SU on the new training’s development and are committed to reviewing the impact, drawing on appropriate evidence, to continue to enhance our approach. Student perspectives on the training will be considered as part of the review as well as considering data and other information related to incidents of sexual violence and harassment, including any reporting through the Report & Support system. 
	356/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the range of examples provided in the documentation of misogynistic behaviours and practices.  The DVC reported that following discussion at the University’s People Supporting Strategy Committee of Council, the University would add additional examples to the draft policy, prior to its presentation to Council.  As a consequence, there would be an opportunity to consider the inclusion of other examples such as gaslighting.  The University’s Diversity team would take this forward.  
	357/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the proposal for a new student feedback tool through Moodle.  Senate noted the contribution that receiving rapid student feedback can make to improving teaching quality and also the importance of ensuring that all forms of feedback, including any new feedback tool, be consistent with University policies including the Tackling Misogyny policy.  
	358/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Subject to the amendments above, the Tackling Misogyny, Harassment, Sexism, and Sexual Violence Against Women Policy and the Domestic Abuse Policy would be considered by Council for approval.  Senate members confirmed their endorsement for both policies.
	359/22

	
	

	RESEARCH INTEGRITY STATEMENT AND RESEARCH INTEGRITY ANNUAL REPORT NOVEMBER 2022 (S/22/73)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The University’s Research Integrity Statement and Research Integrity Annual Report.
	360/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the University’s Research Integrity Statement and Research Integrity Annual Report, November 2022, be approved.
	361/22

	
	
	

	STUDENT PROTECTION PLAN ANNUAL REVIEW (S/22/74)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report containing proposed revisions to the University’s Student Protection Plan following a review during the summer of 2022.
	362/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the revisions to the Student Protection Plan as set out in Senate paper S/22/74 be approved and that the University requests approval from the OfS for these changes to be made to our published Plan.
	363/22

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/22/75)
	

	
	

	Received
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to the permanency and promotion of academic staff.
	364/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The proposed change to the departmental process for reviewing academic pathway to permanency and promotion applications prior to submission to Academic Staffing Committee, as set out in Senate paper S/22/75, and for the relevant sections of the Annual Review Procedures to be revised, with immediate effect.
	365/22

	
	
	

	ETHICS COMMITTEE (S/22/76)


	

	Received
	The annual report from the Ethics Committee.
	366/22

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/22/77)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	367/22

	
	
	

	
	Peer Review of Teaching Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the revised Peer Review of Teaching Policy be approved with immediate effect, as set out in Senate paper S/22/77 Appendix A.


	368/22

	
	Update to Degree Outcomes Statement
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The recommendation from Education Committee that the Degree Outcomes Statement be approved, as set out in Senate paper S/22/65.
	369/22

	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/22/78)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee
	370/22

	
	
	

	SCHEDULE OF DELEGATED POWERS (S/22/79)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	371/22

	
	
	

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar
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